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As health plans look for opportunities to 

grow their business, many see employer 

stop-loss as an opportunity. 

Over the past decade, submi

stop-loss block, the market 

can provide meaningful opportunities. 

Stop-loss: A historical view 
Using the S&P Global Market Intelligence database, we 

aggregated National Association of Insurance Commissioners 

(NAIC) filings from 2006 through 2018 to understand the historical 

growth of ESL premium, both market-wide and for health plans. To 

avoid difficulties caused by intercompany accounting adjustments, 

we relied on SNL Financial groups1 rather than individual filings. In 

general, we treated health groups as “health plans” and life groups 

as “traditional ESL carriers.” The exceptions are organizations 

classified as life groups, but generally considered to be health 

plans rather than traditional ESL carriers (e.g., Aetna, Cigna, 

United Healthcare, and Humana). 

HEALTH PLAN MARKET SHARE IN THE ESL MARKET 

Over the last decade, a significant share of the ESL market 

premiums have shifted from the traditional ESL carriers to health 

plans. Figure 1 shows the shift in market share from traditional ESL 

carriers to health plans. Since 2006, when health plans 

represented just over one-third of the ESL marketplace, health 

plans have grown to represent nearly 60% of the ESL market. 

As shown in Figure 1, a majority of this growth in that time period 

has been concentrated in large, national health plans (United, 

Cigna, Aetna), whose market share has more than doubled, from 

16% to 33%. Market share for Blue Cross Blue Shield (BCBS) 
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